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   Paper Number 

1. 10.00 A11 Site Visit 
Elveden Village Hall 
 

 

2. 12.30 Lunch 
Elveden Café Restaurant 
 

 

3. 2.00 Welcome, apologies and housekeeping  

4.  Minutes of previous meeting  LAF 13/24 

5.  Declaration of interest  

6. 2.10 Welcome new SLAF members  
Introductions 
 

Verbal 
 

7. 2.30 Rights of Way Severance – Network Rail 
• Felixstowe Academy Hawkes Lane  
• Great Barton BR12  
• Needham Market Gypsy Lane 

 

Verbal  - AW 

8. 2.50 SLAF Annual Report to Cabinet 
 

LAF 13/25 
LAF 13/26 

9. 3.00 Countryside Access Development 
• DfT Safer Cycling  
• BALANCE 
• Ipswich to Alton Water  
• Heritage Lottery Fund 

 

LAF 13/27 
LAF 13/28 

10. 3.20 Stour & Orwell Forum  
Management Plan Survey 
 

Verbal - BH 

11. 3.40 Correspondence / Updates: 
• Wild Anglia  
• Regional Chairs Meeting 
• National LAF Conference 
• Web mapping 
• LAF News  
• Coastal Access  
 

 
 
 
 
LAF 13/29 

12. 3.50 Member’s Topic / Any Other Business  

13. 3.55 Public question time   

14. 4.00 Dates & Venues of Future Meetings 
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Suffolk Local Access Forum 

Title:  Minutes of meeting held at Assington Village Hall on 
11 July 2013 

Meeting Date: 17 October 2013 

Author/Contact: Jill Christley 

Venue: Assington Village Hall 

 
1. Welcome, apologies and housekeeping 

Present:  Melinda Appleby (MA), Bryan Collen (Chair) (BC), Barry Hall (BH), 
Margaret Hancock (MH), Gordon Merfield (GM), Norman Southgate (NS), Cllr 
Jane Storey (JS), John Wayman (JW). 

 
SCC Officers Present:  Jill Christley (minutes), David Falk (DF), Andrew 
Woodin (AW). 

 
Apologies: David Barker (Vice-Chair) (DB), Ann Langley (AL), Alan Moore 
(AM), Monica Pipe (MP), Mike Taylor (MT), Anthony Wright (AWR). 

 
BC welcomed Michelle Gardiner (MG), Regional LAF Co-ordinator to the 
meeting. 

 
2. Minutes of previous meeting (LAF 13/15) 

The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed to be an accurate record. 
 
4. Quiet Lanes. JW – Told the forum of a U road off the A14 that has a high 
national speed limit, and asked whether SCC could reduce it.  AW advised 
that SCC had reviewed and implemented all speed limits that they intend to.  
JS was aware of a similar problem in her division, and told the forum that 
under certain circumstances it is possible to apply for speed restrictions.  JS 
suggested that JW approach the parish council. 

 
3. Declarations of Interest 

No declarations of interest were made. 
 
4. Plan of engagement between NE, DEFRA and LAFs (LAF 13/16) 

Michelle Gardiner gave the forum an overview of her role as Regional LAF 
co-ordinator.  The role has changed, with more focus being placed on 
providing direct support to LAFs.  MG will be disseminating information, 
sharing good practice, resolving problems and giving advice on running LAFs. 
 
MG will be compiling evidence supporting the argument for LAF funding, 
making sure that the value of LAF work is understood by funding providers. 
 
Initially MG will be defining her role, and feeding back to Natural England.  
She will be attending LAF meetings in the region, and will arrange the Chair 
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and Vice Chair meeting.  Although a national conference may not be held 
again due to costs, it is hoped that regional conferences will still take place. 
 
MG was interested to hear about the forum’s experience of Huddle.  The 
forum explained that due to the restriction on users it had been of limited use. 
However, AW and DF regularly checked Huddle for current topics, and fed 
back to the Forum.  MG advised that it was now possible to have unlimited 
users, but if they are inactive access would be lost.  AW pointed out when 
logged on user did not necessarily actively input into the website, and that it 
was possible to read emails without logging on, which might give the 
impression that the user is inactive when they are still making use of the 
system. 
 
MA felt it would be useful to strengthen links with neighbouring LAFs on 
specific topics e.g. rail crossings. 
 
AW then summarised document LAF13/16. 
 
The forum discussed urban rights of way and their links to the countryside.  
DF told the forum of a proposed route which is part footpath, part bridleway 
that could provide a useful walking and cycling link from Ipswich to Alton 
Water but is being blocked because of a proposed wind farm.  The forum 
agreed that this route would be of benefit to the public. 
ACTION SLAF to write to Ipswich Borough Council supporting SCC’s 
proposal. 

 
5. National LAF Annual Report – 2011- 2012 (LAF 13/17) 

AW outlined document LAF 13/017, which was discussed.  MG explained that 
the report was for 2011-2012 as this was the first time Natural England had 
produced a report.  The forum asked who the s.94 consulting bodies are. 
ACTION AW to advise SLAF who are the prescribed bodies under s.94 of the 
CROW Act 2000. 

 
6. SLAF Annual Report 2011 – 2012 (LAF13/18) 

SLAF Annual Report 2012 – 2013 – draft (LAF13/19) 
DF outlined the reports, explaining that the 2012/3 report would be more 
concise than last year.  The reports were discussed.  JS asked that SLAF’s 
activity and value for money be highlighted.  MA asked that the report be 
rephrased to indicate the importance SLAF place on access.  BC asked that 
the government’s broadly supportive response on the Public Forest Estate 
also be included in the report as SLAF had played an active part in the 
consultation process. 
ACTION DF edit annual report, as requested by the forum. 
 
The lack of mapping on the SCC web site was discussed.  SLAF agreed that 
the matter should be added to the Annual Report. 
ACTION DF add item to report, as requested by the forum. 
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7. SLAF Recruitment 

AL, NS and SM are stepping down from the forum after October.  DF has 
approached the Suffolk Local Government Association for a new nomination 
to replace SM. Recruitment will be taking place this summer, in time for new 
members to attend the October meeting, when there will be a ‘round table’ 
introduction.  DF will be looking for those with interests in walking, countryside 
access, outdoor activities and health.  MA suggested that it would be useful to 
have good geographical coverage of the county.  DF has also approached 
some possible potential members, and asked members whether they know of 
people who would like to become active, involved members. 
 
Members were asked to check their profile on the SLAF website.  It was 
agreed that it would be useful to add a photograph of members on the 
member profile. 
ACTION JC circulate member details to all members. 

 
8. A Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy for Suffolk (LAF13/20) 

The Suffolk Wellbeing Board are seeking input into their Action Plans. The 
forum discussed ways to encourage and enable people to access the 
countryside.  Suggestions included: having walking leaders in each parish 
council, liaising with developers to create footpaths in new developments, 
promoting treasure hunts.  MA expressed an interest in hearing from a 
developer at a future meeting, and noted the effects of lack of information, 
cattle in fields etc. on deterring access. 
ACTION SCC to consider inviting a representative of Hopkins Homes to 
attend a future meeting. 

 
9. Triennial review of EA and NE (LAF13/21) 

DF summarised document LAF13/21. 
 
10. Breaking New Ground (LAF13/22) 

DF summarised document LAF13/22.  The two projects put forward by SCC 
are i) The Lark Valley Path Accessible Path, where SCC wants to build on 
work completed elsewhere on the Lark Valley path. ii) The Brecks Cycle 
Rides, which is a low-cost project requiring promotion with leaflets, signage, 
waymarking and distance markers.  This project dovetails with a project from 
Norfolk County Council’s creating multi-use trails. 
ACTION SLAF to write to The Brecks Partnership supporting the bids. 

 
11. Rights of Way and Rail Crossings update (LAF13/23) 

AW outlined LAF13/23.  The forum discussed the specification of the bridge 
at Felixstowe Academy, and were highly supportive of ramps to ensure the 
bridge met current and future requirements. 



LAF 13/24 

Page 4 of 4 

 
12. Any other business 

MA had been surprised that the Definitive Map was not available online.  AW 
explained that the SCC website was being re-designed, but that no mapping 
facility was proposed for the new website.  The forum discussed this and 
agreed to write to SCC pressing for mapping to be added to the new website. 
ACTION SLAF to write to SCC. 
 
MA expressed concern about the lack of information on how to report path 
defects.  
ACTION AW agreed to let MA have reporting details. 
 
MA asked whether parish clerks in the east of the county could have a copy 
of the cutting schedule. 
ACTION AW to investigate. 

 
13. Public question time 

No members of the public attended the meeting. 
 
14. Dates and venues of future meetings 

17 October 2013 Elveden Village Hall. 
 
 
END 
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Suffolk Local Access Forum 

Title:  SLAF Annual Report to Cabinet  

Meeting Date: 17 October 2013 

Author/Contact: David Falk 

Venue: Elveden Village Hall 

 
 
BC presented the Suffolk Local Access Forum annual report to SCC Cabinet on 10th 
September 2013 
 

• Cllr Graham Newman welcomed Bryan Collen to the cabinet, highlighting the 
forums recent success in gaining an un-motorised access under the dualled 
A11. 

 
• BC introduced himself, explained that SLAF works to ensure access is 

available to all, thanked officer support and advised Cabinet that the cost of 
operating SLAF to the county council was just £1,100 with huge rewards. 

 
• BC emphasised that the forum is committed to providing routes for horses, 

safer cycling routes and access for les able bodied, promoting health, leisure, 
wellbeing and tourism. He highlighted the recent funding secured from the 
Dept of Transport Safer Cycling. 

 
• BC advised SLAF support the Health and Wellbeing Strategy, shares its 

enthusiasm and vision.  The forum is keen for people in towns to visit the 
natural environment, and the need to promote countryside access to raise 
awareness of what is available. 

 
• BC highlighted current access issues, such as Network Rail’s attempts to 

close crossings which link PROW, when there are better ways to address the 
issue.  

 
• BC expressed concerns that the Definitive Map is not publically available on a 

website and urged for this to be addressed. 
 

• BC welcomed the opportunity for SLAF to work with Wild Anglia to promote 
countryside access. 

 
• The forum had written to Ipswich Borough Council to support a project to 

provide a cycle link to Alton Water and will continue to support that project.   
 

• Cllr Mark Bee thanked BC. 
 
There then followed questions  
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• Cllr Newman – thanked BC for an interesting and enthusiastic report.  He 

shared his concern about getting promoting countryside access, believed that 
Network Rail had been allocated funding to develop warning systems at 
crossing points, and agreed there was a pressing need to put the Definitive 
Map online, but felt it would be a couple of years before that was possible, 
and explained that whilst SLAF were unable to have a seat on the board of 
Wild Anglia, they were aware of the importance of access. Cllr Newman also 
expressed keen interest in a cycle route to Alton Water. 

• Cllr Murray – welcomed the report as it dovetails with the Health & Wellbeing 
Strategy.  Also agreed with a cycle route to Ipswich and is keen to help to 
push it forward. 

• Cllr Finch – thanked BC for the report and aware of the importance of 
countryside access, suggesting there could be closer liaison and collaboration 
with the AONB Partnerships.   

• Cllr Martin – enjoyed being on SLAF and disappointed to have had to leave. 
Raised potential for railway lines being developed as cycle routes, with 
benefits for tourism. 

• Cllr Spicer – advised that she had received more complaints of surface 
damage to PROW, especially Byways, due to bad winter and added that 
PROW staff had invested a lot of time improving Byways in particular. 

• As Chair of the Health & Wellbeing Board, Cllr Spicer advised that the 
Strategy was now underpinned by an Action Plan and added needed to target 
by promoting countryside access and walking as a key strand for mental 
health and care of older people.  The Health & Wellbeing Board have no 
funding but can advise others, and appreciate engagement with SLAF in 
achieving these aims.  She thanked BC for the good efforts of the SLAF. 

• Cllr Lockington – raised concern over closure of railway crossings and impact 
on the right of way network. 

• Cllr Storey – as a member of the Suffolk Landrovers Club has helped 
restoring Byways.  She thanked BC and David Barker for their inspirational 
leadership and thanked the officer team highlighting the forum was cheap to 
operate but receives national recognition for its work.  

• Cllr Wood – requested SLAF work with the Shotley Cycling Campaign on 
developing a cycling link to Alton Water. 

• Cllr Newman responded to the points raised, highlighting that former railway 
routes had not been fully exploited for access and expressed concern if 
PROW over rail crossings were closed. 

• Bryan Collen concluded by saying SLAF welcomed links with the AONBs, 
advised Cllr Martin had been an excellent member of the forum, and re-
emphasised that the forum would continue to address cycling as a growing 
activity. He also noted impact bad winter had had on PROW and said the 
officers had done well to keep them open.   

• Chairman Mark Bee asked the cabinet if they were happy to accept the 
report, which was agreed.  

 
 
 
 
END 
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Suffolk Local Access Forum 

Title:  SLAF Annual Report August 2012 – July 2013 

Meeting Date: 17 October 2013 

Author/Contact: David Falk 

Venue: Elveden Village Hall 
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Suffolk Local Access Forum 

Title:  Countryside Access Development 

Meeting Date: 17 October 2013 

Author/Contact: David Falk 

Venue: Elveden Village Hall 

 
 
The following is an update on the delivery of countryside access projects  
 

• BALANCE 
o £106,000 

BALANCE has been a 3-year, European partnership project between 
England, Holland and Belgium to improve countryside access. In Suffolk 
projects have been delivered in partnership between SCC and Suffolk 
Coast and Heaths AONB. The project is now concluding with access 
improvements delivered on The Sailors Path, Walberswick, Martlesham 
and Woodbridge.  

 
• Ipswich-Alton Water link 

o This project is being pursued with Ipswich Borough Council. 
 

• Heritage Lottery Fund 
o £10,500 

Breaking New Ground is a project by The Brecks Partnership to develop 
learning, participation and access in the Brecks.  
SCC put in 2 bids for consideration and was successful with a project to 
develop a Brecks Rides long distance route from West Stow to Santon 
Downham. 

 
 
 
 
END 
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Suffolk Local Access Forum 

Title:  DfT Safer Cycling Fund 

Meeting Date: 17 October 2013 

Author/Contact: David Falk 

Venue: Elveden Village Hall 

 
New Funding for Cycling in Suffolk 
 
In competition with schemes throughout the country, Suffolk County Council were 
successful in receiving funding for two schemes in Suffolk.  
 
The first scheme is in Bury, which received £1.5m funding from the Department for 
Transport Cycle Safety Fund to deliver a £2m cycle bridge over the A14. The county 
council will contribute the remaining budget through the local transport plan and on 
street parking account. The provision of the bridge over the A14 will provide an 
improved off road link for pedestrians and cyclists from schools, residential and 
employment areas to the north of the A14 to the railway centre and town centre and 
supports the county’s transport strategy aims to encourage the use of sustainable 
travel and reduce the dependence on cars for short journeys.  
 
There has been a long held desire for the provision of a bridge at this location, 
including from Sustrans. 
 
The new bridge requires planning permission and the application will be considered by 
the county council’s Development Control Committee at its meeting on 17th October 
2013 (further details can be found here: 
http://committeeminutes.suffolkcc.gov.uk/meeting.aspx?d=17/Oct/2013&c=Developme
nt%20Control%20Committee). 
 
The scheme also involves the adjoining byway to be surfaced and made more 
attractive to pedestrians and cyclists. To help achieve this, the county council 
proposes to prohibit use of the byway by vehicles other than cyclists and for access to 
premises, by means of a traffic regulation order.  
 
It is hoped the new bridge will be in place by next summer.  
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The second scheme is in the north west of the county where there has been a long 
held aspiration to improve the bridleway from Mildenhall to West Row for cycling, thus 
avoiding the alternative road route. Here, the Department for Transport Cycle Safety 
Fund will contribute £150k, with the remainder of the c.£220k scheme cost being 
made up by the county council and Sustrans. Whilst enjoying much support locally, 
the scheme has proved contentious amongst equestrians both locally and nationally, 
who felt they would lose a public bridleway to cyclists. In close consultation with the 
BHS, local equestrians and colleagues in the county council’s property department, a 
section of the bridleway will be widened to allow the retention of a grass strip for 
equestrians with the construction of a tarmac strip alongside. The remainder of the 
route is either already tarmac, farm track or is a trodden earth path, narrow in parts.  
 
The scheme meets national and local policies to encourage cycling, improve road 
safety, reduce car use and increase levels of physical activity. Another outcome of the 
scheme will be to make the bridleway accessible to people with disabilities and 
mobility restrictions, in a way it has not been before.  
 
It is hoped the improved bridleway will be ready by next March.  
 

New bridge 
location  
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END  
 
 
 
 

Bridleway  
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Suffolk Local Access Forum 

Title:  Web mapping 

Meeting Date: 17 October 2013 

Author/Contact: David Falk 

Venue: Elveden Village Hall 

 

 


